
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting

April 10, 2008 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 10, 2008.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, and Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
Anita Bishop, Virginia Bjorlin, Don Gaddy, Tim Giovanniello, Greg Francis, and Harry Sherwood.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of April 10, 2008 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that the two proposed text amendments were simply changing two definitions in the Zoning Ordinance.  There will be a line added to the definition of Barn that says “Facilities for a caretaker quarters for the purpose of maintaining the barn/animals may be included within this definition if approved by the Conditional Use process as described in Article 6 of this Ordinance”.   The definition of Caretaker Quarters is being amended from “Such structure is not to be used” to “Such dwelling unit shall not be used”.  Mayor Becker noted that the original definition was inconsistent in the wording, because it wasn’t a structure, it was a dwelling unit.  
· Mayor Becker opened the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:34 p.m.
· No comments were made.
· Mayor Becker closed the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:34 p.m.    
3.
Public Hearing – Conditional Use Permit (C08-02) – Esprises LTD, LLC
· Mayor Becker opened the Conditional Use Permit (C08-02) Public Hearing at 7:34 p.m.  This Conditional Use Permit was submitted by Esprises LTD, LLC for the McNeely Farms Subdivision on McNeely Road.  
· Mayor Becker explained that anyone wishing to speak would have to be sworn in.
· Mayor Becker swore in Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Tim Giovanniello. 
· Ms. Brooks explained that this is a Conditional Use Permit for a caretaker quarters to be located inside of a barn.  This Conditional Use Permit is on top of a Conditional Use Permit, so basically it is amending the original Conditional Use Permit.  The barn is located on the proposed McNeely Farms Conservation Subdivision, which is in the AR zoning district.   
· Mayor Becker recessed the Conditional Use Permit Public Hearing.     
4.
Public Comments
· Anita Bishop – Valley Farm Road.  
5.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Duplicate Tax, Monthly Reports, and Budget Amendments  
A.  March 13, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the March 13, 2008 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. Duplicate Property Tax Refund
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate tax refund and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
C. February 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the town has approximately $6,000 in outstanding property taxes dating back from 2000-2006 and there is a point of diminishing return as far as being able to go after that kind of stuff.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if there was anything that Libby Andrews-Henson recommends that the town do.  Mayor Becker responded that normally if a tax is five years past due it would go into a tax lien sale, but because the tax is such a small percentage of the value of the property, the town would have to reach a critical mass before that would become a practical solution to follow.  The town has not instructed Ms. Henson to foreclose on any properties.  The lien is always there and the town receives penalties at the rate of ¾ of a percent per month, which is nine percent per year and the General Statutes provides for that.  When a property sells or gets refinanced, the tax liens gets paid at closing, which is one of the ways that the past dues are getting whittled down.  Ms. Henson makes calls; if a person is past due on the current year, she will generally go back to the past years and will get some that way.  Ms. Henson is required to report seven years, which is why it goes back to 2000.  There is still approximately $141 for 1999 and Ms. Henson keeps track of that and will still collect it.  There are some new things that the State is setting up for small amounts (debt offset programs) that can be used for collection.  Ms. Henson gets good information at the tax conferences she attends that may help the town.  There may be some alternatives such as getting wages or state tax refunds garnished.  
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. February 2008 Finance Report 
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the February 2008 finance report and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

E. Budget Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that the budget amendment was in the amount of $870, which will come out of Contingency and into Advertising in the amount of $800 and Street Lighting in the amount of $70.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the advertising was that the town did that required the amendment.  Mayor Becker responded that most of the advertising was public hearings for both the Town Council/Board of Adjustment, the legal advertising was more this year than was budgeted for, and the approval of the Steeplechase advertisement.  Any advertising that is done, whether it is legal, planning/zoning matters, it is lumped into advertising.  Councilman Countryman asked if the $70 was because Duke Power was charging more for lights.  Mayor Becker responded that was correct and he was going to make sure that the town increases the budget an extra $70 this year, so that when there is an energy cost adjustment the town will be prepared. 

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the budget amendments (O-2007-03) and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The Budget Amendments are as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF 

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

O-2007-03

WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:



SECTION  1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2007-01:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Advertising
	$800
	
	Contingency
	$870

	Street Lighting
	$70

	
	
	

	Total
	$870
	
	Total
	$870



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.



ADOPTED this 10th day of April, 2008.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor



Attest:



___________________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

6.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department
· Chief Donald Gaddy presented the council with the fire departments call volume report for 01/01/2008 through 03/31/08.  The Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department had 132 first responder calls; 18 10-50/MVA (Motor Vehicle Accident); 3 structure fires; 11 fire alarms; 10 brush/grass fires; 5 vehicle fires; 2 gas leaks/spill; and 5 miscellaneous calls (public relations), which totals to 186 calls expending 966 man hours.  There was also 738 training hours, which brings the total man hours to 1,704.  Chief Gaddy explained that this quarter is running a little bit ahead of last quarter as far as the number of calls.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Chief Gaddy knew statistically how much more they were running this year than last year at this time.  Chief Gaddy responded that he did not do a percentage on that.  It probably was not over 3 or 4 percent right now, the big volume calls come next winter.  Councilman Countryman asked if Chief Gaddy had an idea of what is contributing to this increase in call activity.  Chief Gaddy responded that is was more people; they have 9,600 houses in their district now.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how that compared to last year.   Chief Gaddy responded that he did not know.  The Springs district is growing at approximately six percent per year.   Mayor Becker commented that the Springs district covers a lot of the new developments just north of town.  Chief Gaddy responded that it goes down Billy Howey Road all the way to New Town Road.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the county consulted with the fire department to see if they were capable of handling the increase.  Chief Gaddy responded no.  Mayor Becker noted that he had just done a census count last week and Mineral Springs has 980 houses; therefore, the Springs district is nearly ten times that, meaning the growth is all of the stuff sweeping around the town.  Chief Gaddy explained that ten years ago there were approximately 100 roads in the Springs district and now there are approximately 700.  They have gone from knowing where they were going to having to look up where they are going.  Councilman Countryman asked Chief Gaddy, since he now has some full time employees, does he have any statistics that indicate how they have reacted to these 186 calls while they are on duty.  Chief Gaddy responded that he didn’t put that in the draft, but he could run it on the call system to tell them when the calls were and he can supply it to the council at another meeting.  
· Chief Gaddy thanked the town for the past funding and commented that if the council can see to help some more this funding year, the fire department would appreciate it.  Chief Gaddy noted that they are on a fire tax now and he doesn’t know what it is going to be, because the county went through the reevaluation and they will have to come up with the numbers from the reevaluation after April 15th.  Sometime after that date, the fire department will know what their fire tax is going to be.  The budget went up approximately 4%, which includes the pay for the two paid firefighters and payments on the new building that they are hoping to start in the near future.  Chief Gaddy explained that they apply for grants on a continual basis: they applied to Homeland Security for some new radios for the new 800 [MHz] system that they are supposed to be going to (each handheld cost $3,200); they applied for a grant with American Tobacco Company for a 6-wheel utility vehicle called a gator, which would make a good little vehicle to use for searches; they asked the State for a 50% matching grant to help purchase two thermal imaging cameras, which will cost $13,000 each; and FEMA has a federal firefighters assistance grant (5% match) that they put out every year for the whole United States, this year Mineral Springs asked for in excess of $800,000 for a new 105' ladder truck with all of the equipment required for the truck and for the driver/operator training.
· Chief Gaddy stated that the paid personnel are working great; they are either at this Station (15) or Station 16 everyday, they are at Station 16 doing maintenance to the building or the truck over there on a regular basis.  People in the community have found out that they are here because they are calling or coming by to ask questions.  This is good asset to the community as a whole.  They will be standing a Department of Insurance (DOI) inspection on May the 7th.  The reason for the inspection is to allow them to increase their response within the six miles instead of the five miles they have now.  We do not need the additional mileage, because we have four hundred feet on one road and 300 feet on another road that exceeds the five mile limit.  The county is going for that so all of the departments are going for it.  Chief Gaddy explained that they are hoping to put their new building (to be located in the current parking lot) out for bid sometime in July or August.  
· Councilwoman Critz noted that last year the town gave the fire department a $25,000 one-time donation to help start up their full time employment and for the last six years have been giving $6,500 [for the support truck], which expires this year.  Councilwoman Critz asked Chief Gaddy what type of funding they are looking for.  Chief Gaddy responded that they are looking for whatever the town council feels appropriate.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was a range that they felt would be necessary or helpful.  Mayor Becker suggested a little project like the truck was six years ago.  Chief Gaddy explained that the next big acquisition they are going to make, after the building is completed and paid down somewhat, is a ladder truck, which will cost $754,000.  The fire department is applying for grants, but their track record on getting them is not really good.  If you go to the eastern part of North Carolina you’ll find that the fire departments there are housed in barns, so he can’t get “ill” if they get the grants.  Chief Gaddy commented that whatever the town council feels is appropriate; they would love to have the $6,500, they can put it to good use.  “We do appreciate what you have done for us, the little red truck has been a really big asset to the department” Chief Gaddy said.   Councilwoman LaMonica asked Chief Gaddy as they look forward to the second quarter and beyond to third, other than budget needs, is there anything of major concern to them that the council should be aware of or could assist with in anyway.  Chief Gaddy explained that last week when they had a structure fire on Sunrise Drive, there were no fire hydrants in that area; they had to haul water a 1 ½ miles.  They had seven tankers running and they could not stay up with the firefighters.  When the first truck arrived, the fire came through the roof, it started in the attic, when it came through the roof it basically meant that they had no way of using the steam to put the fire out, they had to put water on it.  Station 26 came with their ladder truck and the nozzle on that truck puts out a minimum of 800 gallons of water a minute.  The firefighters were hauling 1000 gallons of water per tanker, which took five minutes to fill up and get back.  Chief Gaddy commented if there was anything that would help the people; it would be to get water to these developments in order to have hydrants.  Councilman Countryman noted that was the county’s responsibility.  Councilwoman Neill added that the county will not supply lines for existing homes, only at new subdivisions.      
7.
Town Hall Update/Consideration/Discussion
· Mr. Don Gaddy of Pease Architects explained that the plans are basically completed; the civil, mechanical, plumbing, structural are all completed.  They are working on the electrical and adding a few more details to the architectural.  In the next couple of weeks they should have a full set ready for review.  Mayor Becker commented that they will have drawn up the final plan with a list of specifications and that will comprise the construction documents and they will go into the bid process.  Mr. Gaddy responded that they will advertise for bids at that point and he will come down and open the bids as soon as they get enough contractors.  Mayor Becker noted that by the May meeting the town should be seeing/signing off on the construction documents and authorizing Pease to advertise for bids, which is a thirty day thing.  Hopefully by the end of July, the town will have the bids in.     
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks and Union County Urban Forester David Grant did complete the tree plan for the parking lot landscaping, which is required by the Zoning Ordinance.
· Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks met with Jeff Knight from Union County Environmental Health.  Mayor Becker explained that he had gone to the site the weekend before with a probe, pick, shovel, and map to do some searching by locating and following the pipes coming from the building.  The septic tank was located adjoining the rock building, so it is not on the property that the town owns now.  The drainfield extends out from that onto the property the town doesn’t own yet.  Mr. Knight said that he was perfectly happy with the way that system looks; however, he did recommend that the town uncover the tank and have it pumped out at construction time.  Mayor Becker explained that he has talked to Larry Raley about getting a specific septic easement on that property until the town buys it or sewer is provided to the project.  Mr. Raley is fine with getting an agreement drawn up.  
8.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that these two proposed text amendments are related, to a certain extinct, to the Conditional Use Permit, because the definition was not specific to allowing a caretaker quarters to be in the barn.  The definition being changed allows for that to happen.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the two text amendments.  The proposed text amendment is consistent with the recommendations of the town comprehensive plan, the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan referenced and contained therein.  The Land Use Plan specifically recommends that the town develop a periodic review of the town ordinance to be sure that they are up-to-date and effective as possible.  The proposed text amendments are reasonable and advance the public interest. Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The text amendments are as follows:

Barn.
A large building used exclusively for the storage of grain, hay and other farm products, and/or the sheltering of livestock, horses or farm equipment.  Facilities for a caretaker quarters for the purpose of maintaining the barn/animals may be included within this definition if approved by the Conditional Use process as described in Article 6 of this Ordinance.
Caretaker Quarters.

A dwelling unit which houses an individual or family who is employed by the primary user of the property to oversee and protect the daily operations of the property and structure(s).  Such structure dwelling unit shall is not to be used for any purpose other than as a caretaker unit.  The total square footage of the dwelling unit shall not exceed 1,200 square feet.

9.
Consideration of a Conditional Use Permit Submitted by Esprises, LTC, LLC 

· Mayor Becker commented that this is the Conditional Use Permit by Esprises; the public hearing is still open for the purpose of the council asking questions.  Ms. Brooks entered the application with all supporting documents and the memo supplied to the council in the agenda packet into evidence for this quasi-judicial proceeding.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Tim Giovanniello to step up to the lectern and instructed the council to ask Mr. Giovanniello any necessary questions.    
· Councilwoman Neill commented that she understood that the planning board gave this a favorable recommendation for a caretaker quarters to be located in the barn.  Mr. Giovanniello responded correct.  Councilwoman Neill asked if he would be able to provide the council with what kind of safety conditions they would be willing to provide.  Mr. Giovanniello explained that based on the planning board meeting they requested some form of fire retardant system (sprinklers or something to that effect) in the living quarters area.  Mr. Giovanniello continued that this is a twenty stall barn, the wings are near the end, which are housed in the center of that structure, it’s a two story structure, it is actually an added structure which has a floor system up there.  The lower area has a couple of offices on the ground floor and the second floor is the living quarters and viewing room.  The use suggests that there’s a viewing room, because behind the building is going to be a covered riding arena, so from that second story you view the arena.  The usage, with a project like this, it’s a first time project for us, so things change constantly as we gather new information/knowledge.  The plan is to use that as a viewing room, somewhere down the road we’ll use that as a community meeting place.  It’s a small subdivision of 10 to 11 lots; we may have meetings over there on the second story, which is half the upstairs.  We will put a speaker system upstairs plus there will be smoke detectors around.  Councilwoman Neill asked if the hay would be in the building.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that the hay is not stored in the building.  The only hay in the building is what the animals are eating.  There will be an outbuilding next to it, a separate building, to house the hay.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks what the planning board recommendations were.  Ms. Brooks responded that the conditions that they put in a sprinkler system, there was no storage of hay, and that there was an annual inspection of the premises by the zoning administrator to make sure that they were in compliance.  Councilman Countryman commented that this is going to be approximately 1,000 square feet.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that he was not sure; he would need to look at some drawings.  The ordinance states that it can be up to 1,200 square feet.  Councilman Countryman asked for clarification on a statement by the applicant that one of the reasons that wanted the caretaker quarters in the barn was because they did not want to build a separate facility that would somehow be impeding on the conservation land use.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that they were trying to minimize the impact to the land as much as they can.  Councilman Countryman commented that the building was already there and they will have another building for the hay and questioned why the building that is going to house the hay couldn’t house the caretaker and then the hay could be in the barn.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that within this family he is not an equestrian, but his perspective on this is that putting the hay in the barn is risky, because hay is very combustible to his understanding.  Councilwoman Critz offered that out of the 10 and 11 acre horse farms that are in Valley Farms, it was very common for them to store the bulk of their hay in a separate location and have a very limited amount of hay in the barn just to throw into the stalls.  The bulk of the hay is usually not stored in the barn.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Giovanniello if the barn was constructed of wood.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that there was no metal, it was all wood, and the siding is hardboard.  Mayor Becker questioned whether the hay barn would be constructed of non-combustible materials.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that he did not know what it would be made out of; that hasn’t been determined yet.  Mr. Giovanniello explained that he initially walked the property where the caretaker’s house was going to be and that just emphasizes how things will change during the course of this project.  Their interest is, since they are all moving there, to make the standards as high as they can, but things have changed along the way and they decided that it would be better to make the hay barn separate.  Councilman Countryman asked if it were more economical to build the quarters within the barn that already exists.  Mr. Giovanniello responded that he would think so, because you don’t have plumbing, etc to deal with on another site.    Councilwoman Neill commented that it keeps the conservation land less disturbed.  Mayor Becker noted that they did not want to put the hay in the barn; they need a separate hay barn.  Councilman Countryman responded that his question was that they are still ending up with two buildings.  Mr. Giovanniello offered that if you think about that the impact of a home the impact of a hay barn is less and it can be taken down much quicker; therefore, the hay barn doesn’t have as much impact.  The hay barn will be a fairly tall one story structure; like a large shed.  Mayor Becker commented that Mr. Giovanniello’s in-laws will be breeding a fairly large number of horses.  Mr. Giovanniello explained that eventually they will open the facility up to the people in the community (subdivision).  For the first year, he anticipates that will be just the family and they will be able to get a handle on how things operate.  The family is into Arabian horses; they are very expensive horses.  It will be a breeding facility with cameras in order to keep a watch on the animals.  They will have a large investment to protect out there, so fire is really something they do not want.    
· The Findings of Fact are as follows:
a) The use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the submitted plan:
Councilwoman Neill made a motion to find in the affirmative on this finding based on the testimony/evidence and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
b) The use meets all required conditions and specifications:

Councilwoman Critz made a motion that they affirm that the conditions have been met on this finding based on the testimony and facts that were given and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
c) The use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or the use is a public necessity:

Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve this finding in the affirmative with the lack of evidence indicating that it would injure the adjoining or abutting property and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

d) The location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved, will be in harmony with the area in which itr is to be located and will be in general conformity with this Ordinance and the Town of Mineral Springs Land Development Plan:

Mayor Becker noted that the council had already approved the Conditional Use Permit for the horse barn being there, so he believed that what the council should focus on now is based on the commentary of the specific use of the caretaker quarters being located in the barn.  Does it meet the criteria and character?
Councilman Countryman stated that item d was irrelevant to the caretaker’s quarters, because the caretaker’s quarters will be located inside of the barn and won’t be seen by the public.  The barn has already been approved by the Town Council.
Councilman Countryman made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
e) Additional review criteria, as stated in the Ordinance, shall also be considered and addressed where required:

Councilman Countryman made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
f) Any deviation from the terms of this ordinance will result in a project is at least equal to or better than what would be accomplished under the strict  application of this ordinance:

Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if there was a deviation from the Zoning Ordinance.  Ms. Brooks responded that there were not any deviations.
Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find in the affirmative on item f and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

g) Any deviation from the terms of this Ordinance will not adversely affect the right of other abutting or nearby property owners in any material manner:

Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to find in the affirmative, that there is no deviation from the ordinance and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker explained that since the council has found in the affirmative, they are in the position to approve or deny the Conditional Use Permit.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Conditional Use Permit (C08-02) based on the affirmative findings of seven facts and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker closed the Conditional Use Permit (C08-02) Public Hearing at 8:37 p.m.

10.
Hospice of Union County 
· Mr. Harry Sherwood of Hospice of Union County made a presentation to the council.  Mr. Sherwood commented that Hospice is undertaking the most ambitious project ever taken on by a non-profit in this county.  Hospice is going to build a new Hospice house that will allow for the ultimate care that a Hospice Organization can give.  This project needs to be completed very badly; however, it’s not the best of times to be working on this kind of project because the economy has kind of gone south a little bit.  They are doing extremely well though, they have approximately sixty percent of the funds they need.  Hospice has been to Union County and the City of Monroe requesting funds.  The purpose of Mr. Sherwood being at this meeting was to continue asking municipalities to participate in this project.  This is the ninth municipality that Hospice has talked with.  Hospice is asking each municipality to make a contribution in the amount of $5,000.  The $5,000 can be paid all this year or it can be paid over a couple of years.  Construction is expected to begin within the next sixty days; once the construction starts on a building like this the flow of money will turn.  Mr. Sherwood commented that they have had generous support from the community and generous support from the municipalities; they have talked to Marshville, Wingate, Waxhaw, and Marvin and they have all said that they would participate in this project.  Some of them have not actually voted on the amount because it is a budget item.  This project is going to be another link in the chain of things that is happening in this county that makes life better in this county.  All of us are going to come to the end of our lives and that is what Hospice is about; helping people who need help at the end of their life, they don’t have long term patients as a general rule.  This new facility will provide a doctor every day as well as nurses.  Union County built the first Hospice building and this will be the first building in Union County that provides this extra care.  This is a very ambitious project.  Mayor Becker commented that he recalled that there was a Certificate of Need process that Hospice had to go through a year or two ago and he believed that Mineral Springs supported that.  Mr. Sherwood responded that they got the Certificate of Need.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that it isn’t necessarily because you are getting older that you have need of Hospice; it is still for the younger people too.    
· Mayor Becker explained that the council can decide what to do about Hospice funding with the non-profit discussions in June.       
11.
Union County Historic Preservation Commission
· Ms. Virginia Bjorlin – Chairman of the Union County Historic Preservation Commission.  Ms. Bjorlin invited Mineral Springs to join their commission by adopting the Ordinance.  If the council approves the Ordinance then they can name a Mineral Springs citizen to be on the commission that consists of ten members at this time.  The goal of the commission is preservation of landmarks and educating the public about the importance of the historic built environment.  The purpose of the Ordinance states “Conservation of historic districts and landmarks will stabilize and increase the value in their areas and strengthen the overall economy of the county and the state”.  Ms. Bjorlin stated that Mineral Springs has a reputation of conservation and preservation as evidenced by their choice of an old school to be the town hall.  In the past Mineral Springs has given the Historic Preservation Commission generous donations and they invite the town to continue that policy.  Ms. Bjorlin explained that the commission normally waits until a landowner requests historic designation before they evaluate and go through the lengthy process of designation.  Normally if they decline to designate, it is because the property has been changed too much.  Individual buildings, as well as districts, may be chosen.  There are some tax advantages to the owners of landmarks.  Currently the commission is leading the movement to turn the historic courthouse into a museum.  Other Union County towns that have approved this Ordinance and are part of the commission are Monroe, Marshville, Waxhaw, and Wingate.  Each is represented on the commission and Union County appoints four members.  Mayor Becker commented that he would ask a couple of questions.  There are different types of Historic Preservation Ordinances and this one is fairly broad, but not particularly burdensome from the way he reads it.  Mayor Becker referred back to when Ms. Bjorlin talked about designating structures and districts, but for example Mineral Springs doesn’t have anything that could be constituted as a historic district, but we do know that there are some individual buildings, barns, or remnants of some barns, the depression era school building that might be designated as a historic building.  Ms. Bjorlin stated that the owner would be the one to request designation.  Since 1988, the commission has designated two properties over the objection of the owner, in both cases the owner was CSX Railroad.  One was the bridge in Waxhaw and the other was the depot in Monroe.  Ms. Bjorlin noted that the commission cannot prevent demolition; they can only delay it up to six months to try to find some alternative.  If an owner is determined to have it torn down, it is torn down.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Bjorlin if Mineral Springs adopted the Ordinance and became a part of the historic fabric of the county would the designated representative have to be an elected official or can it be a member of the community.  Ms. Bjorlin responded that it could be any Mineral Springs citizen, preferably one that has an interest in preservation.  Councilwoman Neill asked Ms. Bjorlin what types of things are discussed on their agenda.  Ms. Bjorlin responded that at the last meeting they discussed a continuation of the firefighters wanting to put up a monument on the grounds of the old courthouse, which will contain a bell that was historically on the northeast corner of the courthouse from back in the 1800’s.  The commission came up with an alternative place, but still on the courthouse grounds.  They also had an in depth presentation about renovation of the armory.  If a property is designated, the owner has to come to the commission to file a Certificate of Appropriateness to say what they want to do.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to table this for a vote until next month to give the council more time to review it and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
12.
Consideration of the Local Area Regional Transportation Plan
· Centralina Council of Governments representative Greg Francis explained that Bill Duston was here last month to explain to the council about the Local Area Regional Transportation Plan (LARTP).  There are four communities currently in western Union County; Waxhaw, Marvin, Wesley Chapel, and Weddington.  The miscommunication that we had was that there was a staff member that he thought was in communication with Mineral Springs, but apparently was not.  Mr. Francis apologized that the council was caught off guard last month.  Essentially what the four communities are getting ready to do [they would like Mineral Springs to become involved] is known as the LARTP, which is a land use and transportation plan that leverages the ability and the clout and the interest of all communities involved in order to increase its ranking with Mecklenburg Union Metropolitan Planning Organization (MUMPO) and North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT).  Recently, NCDOT has been looking less favorably on projects that are very community specific, about taking a wider view to regional transportation planning.  The beginning of this project was Weddington’s desire to start planning where they want to reserve rights-of-way on people’s property and in order to do that they have to have a plan.  In transportation planning it is very difficult for a single municipality, especially one in which the borders are jagged with its neighbors, because the roads don’t necessarily stay in one community.   Therefore, Weddington reached out to its neighbors saying that they are better off putting the project together, the project is ranked higher, because it is part of a regional transportation plan; it shows coordinated planning, which is always favored higher and you get a lot more bang for the buck out of the project that way than if all of the communities went out and did their individual plan.  Phase II of the project would be to get an individual consulting firm to do a corridor/land use/amenity/secondary road study for the area.  This plan is supposed be to valued at $150,000 to $200,000 and that is the value of the Request for Proposal (RFP) that Centralina Council of Governments plans to put out to the interested parties.  MUMPO is kicking in $80,000 toward that cost; this is an organization that was created by the NCDOT to disburse funds to the local governments to implement the plan.  NCDOT is divided into several different regional/metropolitan planning organizations.  Mayor Becker commented that NCDOT is the top of the pyramid, and below that is the Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP), which is guiding documents that are updated every four years, and below the TIP is MUMPO and the other regional planning organizations.  Mayor Becker asked where the LARTP would fit into the hierarchy; does it feed into the MUMPO?  Mr. Francis responded there is TIP, which is the overarching document and the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP), which subdivides the 30 year outlook into something more manageable (five to seven years).  Below that is any regional plan that might be done.  For example, Indian Trail wants one of its secondary corridors widened to four lanes, an old country road that is heavily used by commuter traffic and they are expecting high growth because they are one of the fastest growing communities, if Indian Trail were to go out and say we want to have this put on the LRTP because we want it done within the next seven years and it is on the TIP, they would have a lot harder time getting ranked higher than a project that shows regional thinking, transportation concerns, land use concerns, because it is very difficult these days to have a transportation plan without a land use plan.  One influences the other.  Mayor Becker commented that there was a situation in Union County where Old Monroe Road, a two lane road in a commercial corridor, has been on the TIP forever, but it keeps getting bumped down the TIP because the money is never there because of the funding formula out of Raleigh.  Then there was a little project called the Rea Road extension, which wasn’t on the TIP; however, Larry Helms and Jim Carpenter of the Union County Chamber of Commerce said this road is important to us and magically it got on the TIP and it got bumped way up.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Francis how that happened and would a new plan, like this group that we’re talking about, preempt little things like the Chamber from doing things like that.  Mr. Francis responded that he could not explain how that happened.  He does know that Old Monroe Road runs through a number of different communities, but he did not know if those communities had a unified plan.  They may not have and the TIP can bleed down into the LRTP and it can be modified.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that Providence Road, Highway 75, Potter Road, etc. have been on the TIP and were supposed to happen a decade ago.  Councilwoman Critz stated that her curiosity was here “you obviously want us on board, it’s obviously going to cost some money, it’s obviously going to cost some involvement, I don’t have time to waste my time, we take very seriously not wasting the money of these taxpayers, prove it, prove to me that this gives us anything that we need, that it is actually a tool”.  Mayor Becker asked “does Mineral Springs need something that we’re not getting right now?”  Mr. Francis responded that it can’t promise that by doing this project, next year we will have staked out the new rights-of-way for widening Highway 75; however, he can say that if that is a project of regional significance, if getting from one end of the county to the other, is something that they want to see in the near future, it’s not going to happen in the near future or anytime else unless you get to the protocol that the State has already in place and do so within those protocols, but if that means it gets the ranking up higher.  The road might run through Mineral Springs but it could run through a number of communities and all of those communities say we want this road to be a four lane thoroughfare all the way across from South Carolina all the way through Marshville into Anson County, well it’s easier to get that done, all at once, to get the Mineral Springs portion, the Waxhaw portion, the unincorporated portion of Union County.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she understands what he is saying, but he had to realize that Providence Road is a perfect example of what he just said, all of these communities have been crying for it, not just one and they are decades behind.  Mr. Francis responded that it is happening everywhere.  Councilwoman Critz commented “and they were on board and so what difference does it make”.  Mayor Becker added that NCDOT built Ardrey Kell Road which supplied a road to a bunch of cornfields, this didn’t come out of transportation need, but it did open up land for development.  How does this happen?  Mr. Francis responded that the plan that they are trying to come up with is as much a land use plan as a transportation plan.  Building Ardrey Kell into a bunch of cornfields is exactly what they are trying to correct.  Councilman Countryman commented that one of the issues that came up last month is that we don’t see our community having any really significant needs, even over the next several years, we really don’t want to get big and grow and have big roads and we are under the impression that we are kind of being “hooked in”, because we are just another funding source and the fact that any of what may occur as a result of this study, which will cost us a lot of money, doesn’t really do a thing for Mineral Springs.  So we are not very encouraged at all, we not very enthused, we really have no interest.  Mr. Francis responded that if that was their position he would not try to persuade them against that.  Mayor Becker stated unless this plan puts us on a footing where we would get as much priority, as say, the Chamber.  Councilman Countryman commented that we are a rural community and we don’t have a lot of money to spend and to get on this team it’s going to cost our taxpayers a lot of money that really is not going to afford us any benefit.  “It’s really a no-brainer, stupidity plan”.  Mr. Francis responded that a very real possibility that could very well happen, if the water sewer situation gets sorted out in Union County or if an extremely large subdivision is proposed on your borders.  What is going to happen is that you are going to end up having a rush of commuters using a two lane road straight from your downtown.  This is the seventh fastest growing county in the country, yet for all intents and purposes only one quarter of it is being developed.  Southeast, southwest, and the entire eastern part of the county, largely is still rural and not really experiencing this suburban sprawl.  If you have pure good old-fashioned suburban sprawl on your eastern side and it is just piping people through, now you have a problem, that two lane road with four lane traffic.  Then what do you do – you apply to NCDOT to get that road, you want to get on the TIP, you want to get on the LRTP, but now instead of having the entire western part of the county saying this is our plan, these are the roads you want, these are the amenities you want, it matches all of these plans and objectives that NCDOT wants, we’re in agreement, rank us high.  You are saying we want a mile and half of road in Mineral Springs widened, but we haven’t planned for what happens outside on our eastern or western border, we just want four lanes because we are being impacted.  Mr. Francis commented that conversely having a plan like this as much as a land use plan says that well you will have some say in what your neighbors are doing as far as their land use is concerned, at least you will have a heads up.  For example, Waxhaw wants to develop a land use plan saying it’s going to build quarter acre lots all along our western border, what is going to be the impact of that.  Now you can see that with your eyes, but it’s also the consultants who will say you need this type of road network, you need to plan for a new road to cut through with a parallel, where right now your major thoroughfare needs bypasses.  Councilman Countryman asked Mr. Francis why we needed extra consultants to do that when we pay tax dollars to the State; why can’t they figure that out.  Mr. Francis responded that he was not sure that the State was in the business for telling local communities what they need.  The way to get your voice heard is to organize and the larger your voice the more likely things are going to happen.
· The mayor/council continued discussing how the plan would help Mineral Springs and requested proof that this plan has worked in the past.  Mr. Francis suggested that he would come back with a representative from MUMPO.  
13.
2008-2009 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations   
· Mayor Becker explained that this is just the recommended appropriations process; we don’t have our tax base from Union County yet.  Once the revenue information is received the council will look at what needs to be done with the tax rate.  Historically, Mineral Springs will either keep the rate the same or lower it with the reevaluations.  Councilwoman Critz asked what the average percentage of the tax reevaluation was.   Mayor Becker responded that he did not know what it was county wide, but Mineral Springs was relatively high, it was in the 20% range or higher.  Mineral Springs may be more than the county average, which is a bad thing, because if your property went up more than the county average, even if the county changes their tax rate to be revenue neutral, if you’re the average increase your tax will be the same next year roughly speaking.  The town taxes will remain small.  Mayor Becker referred back to the departmental appropriations and noted that he had left the staff salaries in white, because those are usually addressed with cost of living increases or increases in duties.  Mayor Becker explained that his memo is pretty self explanatory; he told Ms. Brooks this morning that the town really has to look in terms of being careful.  The town hall will cost approximately $500,000 to open the doors.  Monthly expenses will be going up to operate the town hall.  These are things that the council needs to look at.  Mayor Becker commented that the council continues to fund a lot for their favorite things, the second largest item is planning ($42,000 for 2006, $33,000 for 2007) and we have nowhere near spent that; we have been very aggressive in what we wanted to spend in planning and we have done a good job by getting bang for our buck with planning and we have never come close to spending it.  $42,000 in 2006, we only spent $27,000, $33,000 budgeted for this year, we’ll probably only spend $19,500 this year.  He is only recommending $30,000 next fiscal year.  The budget appropriations total $212,875, which is actually below the budget from 2007 of $239,000.  Mayor Becker commented that the budget represents the $6,500 customary annual donation for the Fire department, which was based on a very specific formula that had to do with the purchase of the support truck.  That is an arbitrary number, the town can continue make a contribution at that level or it can be increased or decreased.  The $2,000 is the amount the town agreed to contribute to the Waxhaw Fire Department.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the town should leave that one in place.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to look at a 2%, 3%, 4% cost of living increase for the staff salaries.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she did not feel that there should be any increases in the salary of the mayor/council; however, there should be consideration of a percentage increase for all staff employees for cost of living, because we all know that the cost of living has soared.  There was a consensus of the council to increase the salaried employees at 3% in all categories.   Mayor Becker noted that the deputy clerk position is not a salary; it is just a budget item.  There was some discussion in the past about doing some evaluations at some point, which can be handled outside of the budget process.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what employee overhead was.  Mayor Becker responded that was what the town had to pay for Social Security, Medicare, payroll processing service, bonds, workman’s compensation, and tax withholdings.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the insurance was.  Mayor Becker responded that is the public official’s liability and property & casualty.  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out that Centralina Council of Governments (COG) was under dues and asked if that still applied.  Mayor Becker responded that the town does remain members, being a member of COG is a very good thing.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked about the other dues.  Mayor Becker responded that “other” included the Institute of Municipal Clerks, the North Carolina Association of Tax Collectors, etc.  Being members of those organizations gets you incredible education.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to give the proposed departmental appropriations back to the finance officer to make the appropriate changes and bring it back to the council and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
14.
Board of Adjustment Recommendations
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the Board of Adjustment has requested that the Town Council consider having the Planning Board study the conservation subdivision language in order to allow individual owners to own parts of the conservation lands.  Mayor Becker explained that the way the Ordinance was written right now, it must be in a common ownership, the Homeowners Association, or an enterprise.  For example, McNeely Farms is going to have a breeding facility own the conservation lands, but not the individual lots.  Ms. Brooks added that individual lots are not supposed to have conservation lands on them.  Mayor Becker explained that the conservation lands must total a certain number of acres under the Ordinance and it all has to be in one ownership; which is not the individual lot owner.  Ms. Brooks explained that after the Board of Adjustment went through a recent appeal process [regarding conservation subdivisions]; they felt that it might be a little strict.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if Ms. Brooks if she could give the council an example of when it would be a benefit to have individual ownership of the conservation land.  Mayor Becker responded that that wasn’t really for the council to evaluate yet, the question is does the council want the planning board to look at it and then they will have to come up with those benefits, if there are any.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she knew with the Catawba Lands Conservancy and the Nature Conservancy that deal with conservation easements, there are situations where part of the properties are left out of those easements and that there are contingencies to them.  Therefore, Councilwoman Critz knew that it exists, but doesn’t know specifically how that could benefit or harm this without someone looking into it.  Mayor Becker commented that the way he sees it from what he has heard from discussions Ms. Brooks has had in her work as Zoning Administrator, specifically with the case of the appeal the Board of Adjustment just heard, that there is a particular project where the owner of the proposed subdivision said “I want to do eight lots.  If I can do eight two-acre lots and say half of each lot is going to be called conservation then the buyer is more inclined to pay the asking price as opposed to saying he would sell a one-acre lot and they don’t own any of the conservation land.  The buyer is not going to want to do it”.  Mayor Becker stated that there may be a misunderstanding about what buyers are “buying into”.  Councilwoman Critz noted that was before they reevaluated the price of land here; they might want to consider that it might be greatly to their advantage to own one-acre and have the other acre in conservation.  Ms. Brooks commented that it might not be to the advantage of the developer who in effect has to give up 50% of his property.  Mayor Becker clarified that he or the Homeowners Association still owns it; they are not giving it to the town, for example.  Ms. Brooks responded right, they are not.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if the Planning Board was particularly overburdened right now or if this was something reasonable to ask them to do.  Ms. Brooks responded that at some point down the road, yes; they would be able to review it.      
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to take the Board of Adjustment’s recommendation and ask the planning board to review this for research purposes and get back to the council with the results and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained about the Noise Ordinance in general is not governing land use, its governing conduct, which falls under the category of a Police Power Ordinance.  The question might be is it properly located in our Zoning Ordinance.  What jurisdiction does the zoning administrator have over noise?  If somebody has a loud party with their stereo blasting or a band and drunken Karaoke.  Is that really something that should be in a Zoning Ordinance?  Mayor Becker stated that he believed that was one of the questions that the Board of Adjustment was asking.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it would not be safe, the zoning administrator is not equipped to go to things like that; we have no way to enforce it.  Mayor Becker asked what the language of the Noise Ordinance was.  Ms. Brooks responded that it stated “Every use of land must be conducted in such a manner that regularly recurring noises are not disturbing or loud and do not cause injury, detriment, or nuisance to any person of ordinary sensitivities, as measured at the property line”.  Ms. Brooks explained that she had said that this was a police power and you can call the Union County Sheriff’s Office and they can investigate.  Ms. Brooks added that is what she was told by Sheriff Eddie Cathey.  Councilwomen Cureton, Neill, and Critz commented that is how they have addressed noise issues in the past.  Mayor Becker explained that there is a County Noise Ordinance; it has to do with hours.  Ms. Brooks commented that Sheriff Cathey explained that the sheriffs would go out and investigate.  Mayor Becker stated that we would have the Planning Board discuss this, but does the council want to strengthen the Noise Ordinance as part of the Zoning Ordinance or do we want to adopt a Police Power Ordinance with the staff we have to govern noise, which we haven’t done on anything else [i.e. junk cars, weeds, etc.]  Councilwoman Critz stated that she believed the town should default here, because the town had previously met with the town attorney regarding a Nuisance Ordinance and talked to the Town of Marshville.  In general, the attorney recommended that this was an area that the town couldn’t go into.  Mayor Becker added that if you don’t have full time staff or literally a police department who is often the enforcer of those Police Power Ordinances you’re at a disadvantage.  Does the council want to recommend that the planning board recommend that the town establish it as a Police Power Ordinance or should the planning board recommend that the town has no business with noise regulations in the Zoning Ordinance, let’s have the Sheriff’s Department handle it?  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she could see if you had a room full of teenagers, its Spring break, and they are making too much noise – you call the police to have it calmed down.  That is one issue, but then, from a zoning perspective, you have a bus station or an airport; you can have noise all night long.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how you manage noise levels in a zoning environment for those types of situations.  Doesn’t one go hand in hand?  Mayor Becker responded yes, but you would manage it by your Zoning Ordinance; such as we don’t allow airports in Mineral Springs or we don’t allow stamping mills unless they soundproof their buildings.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the town allows farms, this goes back to what the Bishops were talking about earlier as far as noise levels, granted farms are all shapes and sizes and we can’t regulate common sense.  How do you?  Mayor Becker responded that the town must decide whether you want to allow farms or if you want to allow animals and how many and obviously there is disagreement on how many is too many.  This is a work in progress.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to set up standards for noise as a Zoning Ordinance provision.  There was a consensus of the council that noise should be regulated by the County Noise Ordinance.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this is not enforceable by the town, but she understands the Bishops’ plea, and she is not pretending that there is not some connection to this with what they’ve described to the town.  Most people moved to Valley Farms because you do see horses in front yards (pastures in front of houses, pastures behind houses), chickens walking around, these were things that literally drew them to Valley Farm.   Councilwoman Critz stated that she would be willing to bet that there people who live in Brantley Oaks, because they love this rural community, but they don’t want horse and chickens next door.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she believes that is one of the wonderful things about Mineral Springs and one of the things that she loves about keeping it in a more rural feel is that it is not rubber stamped, not every section of this community is the same.  Councilwoman Critz continued that she does not know for a fact that abuse is taking place, she hears what people are saying, she has not been down there personally.  She does know that it would be dangerous for any county or municipality to make judgment even if this were an abusive situation that would harm everyone who is not abusing the situation, because one person abused the situation.  “It would be like us taking away any other right you could think of, if one person abused it, none of the rest of us get to have it, that is not wise judgment for making legislation and policy and we have to veer from that, we have to be very careful that we don’t allow, because that’s where you get into situations where you have legislation that is affecting an entire mass of people, but it was created because one percent of people were doing something.  It’s just a really difficult thing, you can’t create policy that is that broad for a minimal amount of abuse”, Councilwoman Critz said.   Mayor Becker suggested that the council request that the planning board reevaluate the noise sentence as being irrelevant to the Zoning Ordinance and see if there is anything that they want to look at to address the animal question.  Councilman Countryman commented that he did not believe the noise ordinance was the town’s responsibility because we can’t enforce it.  He has a problem with regulating what people can have (one dog, one cat, and one mouse the cat can chase); too much government regulation does not work effectively.  “Common sense is an issue and I certainly understand this dispute that is going on, but in my judgment, I think the parties need to work it out amongst themselves.  My role as a government employee to legislate on behalf of one or the other because the result of that is that one or the other will always be offended.  We cannot satisfy and our role as a council is to administer those ordinances, laws, and regulations that are most beneficial to the entire community”, Councilman Countryman said.  Councilman Countryman added that he would never be in favor of getting involved in regulating by the number of square feet on your property what you could own.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to recommend that the planning board consider removing the noise ordinance, because we have no way to administer that ordinance and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she would like to ask the planning board to, just like when we first started our Zoning Ordinance, we copycatted the county as far as horses, one horse per one acre and we set a minimum standard when we first started looking at that kind of thing.  Can we have the planning board look at other rural communities that can be comparable to ours that have a minimum standard; it should not be a lot of bureaucracy, just a minimum standard that could provide a guideline for sound thinking.  A good policy, good judgment, something that we could look at, because we did discuss that, remember in the beginning of our Zoning Ordinance about following the counties thing with the horse.  Can we just see if there are other things out there?  The planning board will be tasked to report back within six months.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to have the planning board study, over the next six months, comparable rural communities and any type of animal compatibility and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
15.
Consideration of Supporting Resolutions for Union County Water Restrictions
· Mayor Becker explained that the Governor Easley sent a letter about the drought situation. Union County adopted some resolutions and has asked that municipalities consider signing onto them.  During discussions last month, Mayor Becker agreed to re-draft two of the resolutions to what he thought was relevant to Mineral Springs.  Those two revised resolutions were in the agenda packet for council consideration tonight.  One resolution is to regulate groundwater.  Mayor Becker explained that when the county puts water restrictions on county water, people can just drill a well to water their lawns or wash cars, etc. and the county is concerned about the problems that that might cause people who depend on wells for their drinking water.  Mayor Becker commented that he kind of concurs with the resolution.  The other resolution is to allow the county to expand the enabling statutes to allow them to regulate the use within the county of reclaimed wastewater for other purposes and that should allow them to be able to set up distribution systems and to have the authority to start setting that up.
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she had a strong objection to the resolution about the groundwater.  She has done a little personal research and short of calling the letter from Governor Easley bogus, you cannot say what he is saying scientifically.  Union County might be able to say that there is some well in Monroe that they are showing that groundwater is steadily declining, but there is no scientific evidence out that to prove that the decline is permanent or even devastating.  Councilwoman Critz explained that in 1961, North Carolina adopted a food tax as a temporary revenue to help this state in a need of revenue crisis; we’re sitting here in 2008 and this food tax still exists.  We have legislators, who have worked hard to reduce it, but it is still here, and it was touted as being temporary in a time of crisis.  The groundwater resolution is the same thing, they are touting this in a situation of crisis and they are going to tell us how they are going to regulate our well water here.  Councilwoman Critz stated that the State of North Carolina did not pay one dime to drill anybody’s well and they do pay one dime to help pay to repair a well if something goes wrong.  In the State of North Carolina when you own property you own everything under it; that is not true in every state.  This is an issue of land right ownership; we cannot let the government come in and start regulating something that is privately owned by us.  “They did not give us this water, this water is ours by right of land ownership and should not be regulated by any government official, especially by this weasel of governor that we have”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Mayor Becker clarified that this did not come up in the State, it is actually asking for the county to regulate it.  Mayor Becker stated that he was as passionate as Councilwoman Critz is, but in the other direction, because he drinks his water, “my water has turned browner over the years as the water table has been impacted by the growth and everyone drilling a well and we are watching golf courses whenever their well runs dry they just drill another one, we’re watching people who live in Marvin who are on county water and they plant all of these big expanses of grass and the county says we’re not going to let you waste water watering that grass and they say “we got money” and they drill five wells.  Then they could say that water is under my land, but Rick Becker just upstream suddenly has no water to drink anymore, because nobody would regulate the ground water”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilwoman Critz responded in a season of drought if they want to prohibit wells for irrigation they can go for it, but don’t touch the homeowner, the individual homeowner.  Mayor Becker says that the question is how you tell the homeowner if you can’t use county water to water your lawn, you can’t use well water either.  That’s the issue.       
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to deny the groundwater resolution and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion carried as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: LaMonica 
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the resolution for distribution of reclaimed water and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The Resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION REQUESTING STATE LEGISLATIVE AND ADMINISTRATIVE
 ACTION TO FACILITATE AND ENCOURAGE THE USE OF RECLAIMED WATER
SYSTEMS IN ORDER TO ALLEVIATE THE STRAIN ON POTABLE
 WATER SUPPLIES

R-2008-01


WHEREAS, the Governor has stated that North Carolina has recently been in the midst of the state’s worst drought in recorded history, and that significant rainfall is needed to avoid the possibility of water rationing; and

WHEREAS, there is a limited availability of water resources which can be used for potable water; and

WHEREAS, potable water is widely used for non-potable uses (such as irrigation, vehicle washing, dust control, and non-potable industrial processes), thus depleting the supply of potable water for potable uses, especially during times of severe drought; and 

WHEREAS, reclaimed water is wastewater effluent that has been highly treated and meets the reclaimed water effluent criteria; and 

WHEREAS, a reclaimed water system allows wastewater to be treated and delivered for non-potable uses, and thus alleviates the strain non-potable water uses place on the potable water supply; and 

WHEREAS, on January 8, 2008, the North Carolina Drought Management Advisory Council (NCDMAC) strongly recommended that reuse options for water be explored and/or revisited in areas experiencing “Severe” drought conditions (as classified by the NCDMAC); and 

WHEREAS, on January 8, 2008, the NCDMAC classified Union County and 66 other counties, as areas experiencing “Exceptional” drought conditions (the most severe NCDMAC category of drought); and 

WHEREAS, a number of local governments in North Carolina already utilize reclaimed water in some capacity, with the Town of Cary operating the most extensive reclaimed water system serving homes, businesses, and industries; and 

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Division of Water Quality has recognized that processing reclaimed water permit applications and providing opportunities for safe reuse systems is a high priority for the State, especially during drought conditions; and 

WHEREAS, Article 15 of Chapter l53A of the North Carolina General Statutes enables counties to operate "public enterprise" systems; and 

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute § 153A-274 defines "public enterprise" to include "water supply and distribution systems, wastewater collection, treatment, and disposal systems of all types, including septic tank systems or other on-site collection or disposal facilities or systems, solid waste collection and disposal systems and facilities, ... [and] structural and natural stormwater and drainage systems of all types"; and 

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute § 153A-331 controls what conditions a county can place on subdivision approval; and 
WHEREAS, from the foregoing, counties have the implied authority to operate reclaimed water systems, but express authority from the General Assembly may better facilitate the development of these systems; and 

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statutes § 160A-371 through 380 control what conditions a municipality can place on subdivision approval; and

WHEREAS, the regulations pertaining to reclaimed water (See for example 15A NCAC 02T.0903 and 15A NCAC 02T.0910) limit local governments' ability to utilize reclaimed water to its fullest potential by restricting uses such as street washing (street sweeping is allowed) and by requiring numerous inspections; and 

WHEREAS, treated wastewater that is not used as part of a reclaimed water system will be released into streams and rivers, thereby making excessive restrictions on the use of reclaimed water unwarranted. 

NOW THEREFORE, THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS DOES HEREBY RESOLVE to join with and support Union County’s resolution to request that the North Carolina General Assembly update the statutes granting counties public enterprise and subdivision authority in order to grant express authority to operate reclaimed water systems and to enable developers to install reclaimed water pipes through the subdivision approval process. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs requests that the North Carolina General Assembly update the statutes granting municipalities subdivision authority in order to grant express authority to enable developers to install reclaimed water pipes through the subdivision approval process.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs requests that the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources, and other State agencies having jurisdiction, if any, amend their regulations so that local governments will be able to more effectively utilize reclaimed water. 

ADOPTED this the 10th day of April, 2008. 

S/Frederick Becker III
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


S/Vicky Brooks



Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

16.
Wingate University – Masters of Business Administration Marketing Management

· Mayor Becker apologized that this is the first time he has told the council about this, only because it is not something that the town has contracted them to do, it was just something that they wanted to do, and they do this every semester in the Business Management class.  They are doing this for a grade, not to do something like UNCC did for the town.  However, Jeff VonFryman has been in touch with Mayor Becker because he is very happy with what this group is doing and he wanted to give an update because he thinks the town will enjoy what they are doing.  They are coming up with interesting marketing strategies and mission statements.  This is just a report, documentation has been provided in the agenda packet from the professor.  The town is invited to a meeting on April 23rd, 2008 at the Matthews Town Center at 6:00 p.m.  Mayor Becker explained that he has told Larry Raley of Raley Miller Properties and he is very interested in going because they are really focused on promoting downtown.  This is simply hypothetical by these students.  
17.
Discussion of Speed Limit on Highway 75
· Mayor Becker explained that Councilman Countryman introduced this last month and asked the council if they wanted to authorize Ms. Brooks to contact Tim Kirk of Department of Transportation to request a speed study.  Councilman Countryman explained that his next neighbor has been concerned about entering Highway 75 from their community driveway because there is a depression that drops into East Lawnmower, which limits your visibility for a short distance and then on the other side is another depression that drops down.  Also there are visibility issues if you are on McNeely Road trying to get onto the Highway 75.  Councilman Countryman commented that he believed it was prudent just to ask the Department of Transportation to do a study.  Councilwoman Critz clarified that Councilman Countryman was requesting the speed limit to remain 35 mph through town and then turn to 45 mph all the way to Western Union School Road on Highway 75 toward Waxhaw.        
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to ask the Department of Transportation to do a speed study for Highway 75 for a possible speed limit of 45 mph to Western Union School Road and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
18.
Consideration of Amending the Fee Schedule
· Mayor Becker explained that this was just a Centralina Council of Governments oversight.  Ms. Bennett had a category of non-permanent buildings, little accessory structures where she has been charging $25; however, there wasn’t a category on the fee schedule for it.  The council just needs to establish that category for small accessory structures.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve adding the $25 category to the fee schedule as recommended by the town clerk and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
19.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Neill asked Ms. Brooks why there are still three Tourist Oriented Directional Signs in Mineral Springs a month after she sent a letter to the Department of Transportation telling them to remove the signs.  Ms. Brooks stated that the Department of Transportation is ignoring her.  Mayor Becker added that he received a call from Debra Korb who is the Monroe Tourism Director and this issue went by her, because our State Senator Eddie Goodall had received a request from Mr. Rosenburg to deal with that problem in Mineral Springs.  Mr. Rosenburg thinks that the legislature needs to step in and allow him to keep those signs.  They got a petition with 500 signatures on it from people at the golf course that like those signs; this is tourism.  Ms. Korb offered that as a tourism director she is not buying it, there is no justification for preempting a municipal sign ordinance legislatively.  Mayor Becker commented that the council may wish to contact the senator to weigh in on this issue. 
· Councilwoman Critz explained Mayor Becker recently took a concealed weapons class, which she took with him.  He was fingerprinted by the Union County Sheriff’s Department and received his concealed weapons permit, which absolutely puts to rest any and all gossip and slander against our mayor as being a felon.   
20.
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, May 8, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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